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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE WEST ESSEX AREA FORUM HELD AT THE ADULT COMMUNITY COLLEGE, ONGAR, ON 15 JULY 2009

Membership

* Present
Essex County Council
	*
	E Webster (Chairman)
	
	D Kendall

	*
	B Aspinell
	
	J Knapman

	
	S Barker
	*
	G McEwen

	
	R Chambers
	
	V Metcalfe

	
	L Dangerfield
	*
	G Mitchinson

	*
	M Garnett
	*
	Dr A Naylor

	
	R Gooding
	*
	C Pond

	
	A Jackson
	
	J Roberts

	*
	E Johnson
	*
	S Walsh

	
	
	
	J Whitehouse


	Brentwood Borough Council (2)
	
	

	Louise McKinlay
	-
	Leader 

	Joanna Killian
	-
	Chief Executive

	Epping Forest District Council (2)
	
	

	Diana Collins
	-
	Leader 

	Peter Haywood
	-
	Chief Executive

	Harlow District Council (2)
	
	

	Andrew Johnson
	-
	Leader

	Malcolm Morley
	-
	Chief Executive

	Uttlesford District Council (2)
	
	

	*Jim Ketteridge
	- 
	Leader 

	John Mitchell
	-
	Chief Executive

	Local Councils (3)
	
	

	*Peter Baggott
	-
	E.A.L.C (Brentwood)

	Philip Leeder
	-
	E.A.L.C (Uttlesford)

	*Jason Salter
	-
	E.A.L.C (Epping Forest)

	Hospitals & Primary Care Trusts (4)
	
	

	Aidan Thomas
	-
	West Essex Primary Care Trust

	Police (2)
	
	

	Chief Superintendent Tim Stokes
	-
	West Division, Essex Police

	Chief Superintendent Michelle Dunn
	-
	Central Division, Essex Police

	Fire (1)
	
	

	*Ray Skinner
	-
	Essex Fire & Rescue Service

	Councils for Voluntary Service (4)
	
	

	Jackie Sully
	-
	Rainbow Services, Harlow

	Jacqui Foile
	-
	Voluntary Action Epping Forest

	Eric Hicks
	-
	CVS Uttlesford

	Mary Ford
	-
	Brentwood CVS

	

	Also Present

	(from the attendance book – and as there described)

	S Jackman – Ongar Town Council (TC), I Sullivan – Buckhurst Hill Parish Council (PC), D Linnell – Loughton Residents Association, T Manzi – West Essex PCT, D Aldridge – Great Dunmow TC, A Grigg & C Overend – Epping Forest District Council (DC), S Haynes – Loughton TC and Mrs R Smith – St Abbotts.

	

	 Officers Attending in Support

	Sophie Campion
	-
	Committee Officer

	Kate Fox
	-
	Committee Assistant

	David Moses
	-
	Head of Member Support & Governance

	Paul Probert
	-
	Head of Economic Policy

	Nigel Varnam
	-
	Area Manager Integrated Youth Services

	Yvette Wetton
	-
	West Area Coordinator

	Lou Williams
	-
	Locality Group Manager


27.
Welcome and Introduction of Members and Officers

The Chairman welcomed Members of the Forum and members of the public to the meeting 

28.
Appointment of Chairman and Vice-Chairman

The Forum noted the appointment of Councillor Mrs Elizabeth Webster as Chairman of the West Essex Area Forum made at Full Council on 16 June 2009.

The Forum noted the appointment of Councillor Eddie Johnson as Vice-Chairman of the West Essex Area Forum.
29.
Apologies

Apologies for absence had been received from Essex County Councillors V Metcalfe, D Kendall, J Roberts, J Knapman, J Whitehouse and S Barker.

Apologies had also been received from J Foile - Voluntary Action Epping Forest, J Mitchell – Uttlesford DC, D Matthews – Debden PC, Councillors Surtees & Tait – Ongar Town Council and Chief Superintendent Michelle Dunn – Essex Police.

30.
Declaration of Interest

The following declarations of interest were made:
	Councillor B Aspinell
	Declared a standing personal interest in any items concerning Crossrail due to his cousin being President and co-chairman of the main architects associated with the cross-rail scheme.

	Councillor Jason Salter, EALC Epping Forest
	Declared a personal interest concerning item 9 – Local Highways Panels on which he was due to speak as a member of the Panel.


31.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting of the West Essex Area Forum held on 10 March 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to the following amendment:

· Page 16, Minute 21, 3rd bullet point amended to read ‘It was noted that the Murray Hall in Loughton had been a joint venture with the Loughton Young Peoples Centre’.
32.
Sun Street Surgery, Waltham Abbey
David Moses, Head of Member Support & Governance advised the Forum of the background to this local health variation in service. The West Essex Primary Care Trust (PCT) had received notification on the 1st April 2009 that the GP at the Sun Street Surgery single-handed practice wished to terminate his contract due to ill health. A variety of locum GPs covered the surgery during the statutory 3 month notice period. The PCT wrote to the Chairman of the Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee (HOSC) on 21st May to advise the Committee of the surgery closure. David Moses advised the Forum that HOSC has the power to refer a substantial variation in service to the Secretary of State for Health if it considers that there has been no or inadequate public consultation.
On the 1 June 2009 the PCT wrote to the patients of the surgery advising them that they had one month to register with a new GP surgery giving five options. On 15 June 2009 the Local Medical Committee wrote to the Chairman of HOSC expressing their concerns with the consultation undertaken by the PCT on this matter. 

The matter was discussed at the meeting of HOSC held on 1 July 2009. The Committee expressed concerns about the arrangements for the closure, the short timescales given to re-register and the lack of information on the alternative surgeries. The Committee had considered its options but felt that as the premises at Sun Street were owned by the GP and the surgery had closed on 1 July 2009 it was not really an option to refer the matter to the Secretary of State. However as a local health issue the Committee resolved to ask the West Area Forum to monitor the on-going situation and work with the PCT to ensure that all patients found a suitable surgery at which to re-register, that there was adequate capacity and to look at what has been learnt from this experience to feed into protocols for dealing with such matters in the future. It was suggested that a small working group be formed by the Forum to include 4 County Councillors, 1 District Councillor and 1 Town Councillor to take this work forward.

The Chairman of the Forum who is also the local member for Waltham Abbey reported that local people were upset by the handling of this situation. The timing had also been unfortunate due to the local County Elections. The Chairman felt that this issue should be looked at by a working group and proposed that the first meeting be held on 27 July 2009 in the Waltham Abbey area.
Tracy Manzi, Head of Primary Care Commissioning at West Essex PCT addressed the Forum and explained that it was unfortunate in this case that the retirement of Dr Lakha had not been planned, as the retirement of GPs would normally be, due to his serious ill health. It had been agreed that the 3 month notice period would be covered by locums and then the surgery would close. The PCT was not in a position to keep the premises open after the notice period as they were unsuitable by DDA standards and belonged to Dr Lakha. The PCT was keen to work on protocols for managing these matters in the future. It was confirmed that the PCT would be fully involved in the review of the working group.

A question was raised regarding other single handed GP surgeries in the area that may present similar issues in the future. The PCT confirmed that there were no other such surgeries in the Waltham Abbey area. David Moses advised the Forum that HOSC had resolved to write to all Essex PCTs and request a list of all such surgeries across Essex so that HOSC could work with the PCTs to monitor the situation and plan for the future of primary care in those areas. It was suggested that protocols should be in place for single handed practices to deal with a change in circumstances as is the case in other industries with single handed practices.

It was Agreed that:
A working group be established to review the closure of the Sun Street Surgery, Waltham Abbey which would report back to the West Area Forum.

33.
Youth Services and Further Education
TASCC Update
The Forum received a presentation from Lou Williams, Head of Locality Commissioning South West Essex on the review of Children’s Trust arrangements in Essex.
The presentation highlighted the following points:

· Commissioning – looking at the needs of children in the area, the outcomes that commissioners are trying to achieve and how they can be achieved, with the aim being to bring resources together and procure services to achieve those outcomes.

· Legislative Changes – the current Children & Young Peoples Strategic Partnerships (CYPSPs) would be renamed as ‘Children’s Trust Boards’ and placed on a statutory footing.

· Progress to date and the Commissioning Cycle

· Commissioning & Governance – the suggestion was to have five Children’s Trust Boards for local areas with one central board responsible for complex needs.
· The Spectrum of needs was explained to the Forum ranging from children requiring universal services through to those with complex needs and whole family support. The aim was to stop children from developing more complex needs through service provision at an earlier stage.

· It was explained that the provider arm was not good at knowing what was working and why.

· Teams Around Schools, Children & Communities (TASCCs) – it was explained that these multi-functional teams had been established to try to stop children’s problems from escalating. There had been some examples of successful working. However there were 29 teams and not enough resources for that number of teams and this had led to limited flexibility for resources. It was recognised that the budget was likely to reduce in the future and changes would need to be made to the framework for service delivery to achieve the aims. Various options for service delivery were explained.
During the discussion the following points were raised:

· Members raised concerns about the process for dealing with school attendance. One Member had experienced a failure of this service to assist with a truancy case. It was also pointed out that school exclusion could make the situation worse. In response it was explained that schools should now be involved in a ‘Behaviour and Attendance Partnership’. The partnership work was aimed at addressing problems rather than excluding students. The Partnerships could assist by moving students to a fresh experience. They could also negotiate with local employers and look at training opportunities to engage students.
· A local Harlow Member raised concern about the change in format at Harlow CYPSP and the move towards sharing resources with other areas. It was also pointed out that Harlow had some specific problems and there was concern that merging Harlow with other areas in a new framework may affect the positive work being done in Harlow and the resources currently directed there. It was acknowledged that local arrangements in certain areas may be required and the service area would need to ensure that there was enough flexibility to deliver the required services. Local delivery with specialist teams would be required. The County Council and PCTs providing resources would need to work together and provide co-ordinated services.
· Conversely local Members from other areas expressed concern that if merged with Harlow for service provision, the resources would be mainly focussed on the Harlow area, although there were pockets of problems in other districts such as parts of Epping Forest.

· A local Member requested more detailed information on the Children’s Trust arrangements for a meeting with an MP. 
· It was explained that under the new structure the Trust Boards would be bringing together resources and looking at how resources are targeted and meeting the needs of children. The proactive work currently being undertaken to identify children in early years and primary schools with needs and difficulties seemed to be working accurately. The right services needed to be directed to these children to ensure they do not develop more complex needs. 

· A question was raised regarding who was monitoring the effectiveness of the funding directed to schools to address behavioural issues, along with funding from the County Council. In response it was explained that this was one of the issues with the current structure, monitoring needed to be improved. The schools would report monitoring information direct to Central Government but under the new structure it was the intention that Trust Boards would also receive that information and have a view on effectiveness.

It was Agreed that:

1) The points raised by the Forum would be fed into the on-going development of the new structures, particularly relating to local area needs.

2) Detailed information on the Children’s Trust Boards would be provided to Councillor Mitchinson by the Head of Locality Commissioning South West Essex for a local meeting with the MP.

Further Education Provision
The Chairman reported that unfortunately the officer for this item had been unable to attend the meeting and proposed that if the Forum was agreeable that the item be deferred to the next meeting.
Members expressed their disappointment that the officer had not been able to attend the meeting and commented that there were some serious issues to address regarding further education provision. It was felt that this issue should be looked into at the District Locality Briefing as well as at the next Forum meeting.

It was Agreed that:

The item be deferred to the next meeting in September and that the relevant Cabinet Member be asked to attend along with officers.
Youth Centres and alternative Holiday Activities
The Forum received a tabled report (AFW/04/09) from Nigel Varnam, Area Manager Integrated Youth Services, outlining youth centres and youth work provision in Uttlesford, Epping Forest and Harlow along with summer holiday provision.
Nigel Varnam informed the Forum that there had been insufficient funds for substantial summer provision. However concerns had been listened to and some funding had been made available. A breakdown of activities and visits by the mobile youth bus were listed in the report.  
It was explained that the service was keen to find some premises in Harlow. There were also some significant problems with recruitment particularly in Epping Forest. One of the disadvantages of the split between TASCC teams was the implications on resourcing. 
During the discussion the following points were made:

· In response to a question raised under the TASCC team item on the issue of the Loughton Young People’s Centre in terms of what is actually being achieved from the Centre, it was reported that some good work was being carried out including a recent fashion event. However it was acknowledged that there was a need for better publication of events taking place.

· The Chairman commented that the number of stakeholders involved in youth work made the issue confusing. A structure of accountable organisations and funding streams would be welcomed to give the Forum a better understanding of provision. In response it was reported that meetings take place with the District Councils to look at provision in particular areas and a recent report on Epping Forest could be made available to the Forum. A Parish Council expressed concern that they had not been invited to participate in local meetings on youth provision.
· Members requested statistics on the levels of attendance at events that had been organised for the next meeting.

It was Agreed that:
1) The paper put to Epping Forest District Council on youth provision to that area be made available to the Forum.

2) The Forum be provided with statistics on the attendance levels at events organised by the Youth Services team at the next meeting.

3) A structure chart of stakeholders, accountable organisations and funding streams within youth service provision be provided to the Forum.
34.
ECC Response to the Economic Downturn
The Forum received a presentation from Paul Probert, Head of Economic Policy, Essex County Council, on the Council’s response to the recession.
The key points of the presentation were:

· The national context over the last 12 months.
· The depth of the local recession in Essex by local authority area showing that in West Essex the recession was being felt the deepest in Harlow.

· A breakdown of the effects by employment sector were also shown.

· The response by the Council and Local Strategic Partnerships to the recession was focussed on a community leadership approach to deliver a real difference to local people. 
· The activities were divided into resident focussed activities and business focussed activities some of which were explained to the Forum in more detail.

The Forum was advised that if local Councillors felt that it would be of benefit to the local area specific awareness events could be organised. Copies of the Essex Economic Recovery Plan could be made available if required.

During the discussion the following points were made:

· Concern was raised regarding a procurement policy that did not allow for small companies to tender for certain services. It was reported that a panel to look into this had been set up by the Cabinet Member but that the council was restricted by European Union (EU) regulations. In response it was reported that the Council was doing various things to assist businesses such as the commitment to pay invoices within 10 days rather than 30 days. Business events were being run explaining the principles of working together as consortia to get involved. The procurement portal had been made easier to navigate to assist people. It was acknowledged that the Council was bound by some EU regulations with regard to procurement, but there were opportunities to draw attention to the benefits of local companies such as full life costings and delivery. Leaflets on these initiatives could be made available if required.
· It was pointed out that links should be made between the employee opportunities at Stansted Airport and the needs in Harlow. This had been the original concept with the plans to expand Stansted Airport. There was concern that this was not happening and that the Council should be encouraging BAA to interact locally. In response it was confirmed that this had been done in the past and could be re-visited.
· Members recognised that there was a healthy inter-flow between Essex and London with commuting and questioned whether the economic plans recognised the commuting aspect. In response it was clarified that the Council was limited in its scope outside of the Essex boundaries. However the Council was giving support to Essex residents for example helping those who were new to the benefits system.
· Questions were raised regarding the Banking on Essex concept, how it worked and the risk involved. In response it was clarified that the idea behind the loans was to help smaller viable businesses with short-term cash-flow problems. The standard loan was for a couple of years to help with purchasing equipment or as an overdraft provision, but could be up to five years. The initiative was in partnership with the Santander banking group who were charging interest and limiting the risk to Essex tax-payers.

35.
Local Highways Panels
Councillor Jason Salter, EALC Epping Forest, raised concerns regarding the make-up of the Local Highways Panels. In Epping Forest the parish councils had been asked to nominate 3 representatives to sit on the Panel but had been advised that they would be non-voting members. It was understood that although they would be allowed to speak on items they would need to give advance notice of topics for discussion. It was felt that this structure was not in accordance with the concept that had previously been outlined by the County Council.
The Chairman felt that the concerns should be taken on board at the inaugural meeting of the Panel on 21 July 2009 and that the structure should be compared to other Panels being established to check for inconsistencies.

Yvette Wetton, West Area Co-ordinator read out a written response from John Gilbert, Epping Forest District Council. It was clarified in this response that the Parish Council members would not have voting rights but would be able to raise topics without prior notice, although with prior notice officers could come to the meeting more adequately prepared. Notice of topics would only apply to non-members of the Panel whichever Council they were from. It was clarified that the operation and procedures of the Panel would be kept under review so there may be an opportunity in the future to reconsider the Panel’s constitution but as they were agreed at the Full Council of Epping Forest DC any proposed changes would need to go through the Full Council. A representation from Epping Forest DC was present at the meeting and reiterated assurances that the operation of the Panel would be reviewed.
Some Members of the Forum felt that it was demeaning to Parish Councils not to have a voting right and that they should be involved in the prioritising of local works. It was also felt that there had been some confusion over the composition of some of the Panels. The Chairman commented that it was her impression that the panels were being tailor-made to suit each District and pilots had been undertaken but that concerns would need to be addressed. Councillor Mitchinson believed that once the pilot schemes were rolled out membership should also include divisional Members.
A member from the EALC Brentwood who was also a member of the pilot panel in Brentwood advised that the Parish representatives were fully participating members but were non-voting. It was considered that Epping Forest DC should look at the Brentwood pilot.

Councillor Salter concluded by commenting that the working relationship between the Councils had been good and the protocols were good, but there had been no mention of non-voting participation in the guidance from the County Council.

It was Agreed that:

The guidance from the County Council on the structure of the local Highways Panels would be clarified.
36.
Items for Report – Community Initiatives Fund (CIF)
The Forum received report AFW/05/09 from Yvette Wetton, West Area Co-ordinator, outlining the outcomes from the CIF Round 4 and the arrangements for the CIF Round 5. The Forum’s attention was drawn to the closing date of 6 November 2009 for applications for Round 5, with the judging panels being held in February/March 2010. Members of the Forum were encouraged to publicise the CIF within their local communities.
Councillor Salter raised concerns regarding the membership of the judging panel in Epping Forest mainly around alterations that had been made during the third year of the CIF and the reasons for those changes. In response it was explained that initially the decisions of the judging panel had been referred back to the EALC for ratification. However this was not considered to be appropriate and there needed to be representation from other community organisations on the judging panels therefore some changes had been introduced. It was acknowledged that the reasons behind the changes may not have been fully communicated.
37.
Remit of Forum and Future Programme of Work

The Forum received and noted the Forward Work Plan AFW/06/09.
The Forum received a tabled paper on the remit of the Forum forming part of the new Member Induction Programme. The paper outlined the Terms of Reference and working arrangements for the Forum meetings along with the roles of members and Chairmen. The Forum’s attention was also drawn to how an issue can be added to an agenda. The aim was to deal with fewer issues and achieve positive outcomes. Options included in-depth scrutiny reviews and other ways of gaining evidence. The commitment to diversity and equality when scoping reviews was also highlighted.
Members requested that Brentwood always be included in West Essex discussions even where it involved a different area team within Essex County Council. It was also requested that abbreviations/acronyms be fully explained, the use of PowerPoint be limited where possible and if used, be used effectively and that reports be sent out in advance of meetings not circulated on the day.
The Chairman asked for support in encouraging more community involvement in the Forum’s work.
38.
Public Questions
The Chairman invited questions from the public on any matters falling within the remit of the Forum. 

A question was raised on the Sun Street Surgery review and it was clarified that the meetings would be open to the public to attend and observe.
39.
Dates of Future Meetings
The dates of future meetings were noted as follows:
· Tuesday 15th September 2009.

· Tuesday 17th November 2009

· Tuesday 12th January 2010

· Tuesday 9th March 2010
It was suggested that some meetings be held in the afternoon to maximise attendance.

40.
Urgent Business

There being no further business, the Chairman expressed her thanks to members of the Forum and others for their attendance. The meeting closed at 12.20pm.

Chairman

At the Area Forum meeting Paul Probert, Head of Economic Policy, offered to share further information with Forum members on Essex County Council’s response to the economic downturn. This information is provided below:

 
More detailed information on the activity we as a local authority are undertaking can be found at www.essex.gov.uk/downturn - among other topics, this micro-site contains details of upcoming business networking events and information about doing business with the County Council. 
 
Details on resident-centred support can be found at www.essex.gov.uk/seethebenefits  - with a clear focus on benefits entitlement, credit unions and advice.
 
ECC has produced a business support leaflet, Where can I go for help with my business, outlining the variety of advice and support service available to local businesses. A limited number of paper copies are still available. However, content changes on a regular basis and the most up-to-date material can be found at www.essexbusinesssupport.com/
 
Details of our work with Santander are available at www.bankingonessex.com – a site which makes clear the lending criteria and then directs interested businesses to our commercial partner.
 
If you feel there are particular issues in your division, we are more than happy to look at how we might best tailor services to meet the needs of your residents.
Paul Probert,

Head of Economic Policy

Essex County Council

paul.probert@essex.gov.uk
